
One year on, UN officials take stock
of efforts to address large movements
of refugees, migrants

20 September 2017 – United Nations officials today highlighted the need to
continue working together towards more equitable ways to share the
responsibility for refugees, as well as achieve safe and orderly migration,
at an event to take stock one year after the international community agreed
to find solutions to better manage human mobility.

“I believe we can and must find a way through, based on a humane,
compassionate, people-centred approach that recognizes every individual’s
right to safety, protection and opportunity,” Secretary-General António
Guterres said at the General Assembly side event on refugees and migrants.

Recognizing that the issue of large movements of refugees and migrants is too
vast for any one country to handle on its own, the UN convened a meeting of
world leaders in September 2016 with the aim of finding durable solutions.

At the High-Level Summit on Addressing Large Movements of Refugees and
Migrants, all 193 Member States came together around one plan, the New York
Declaration, expressing their political will to save lives, protect rights
and share responsibility on a global scale.

Today’s event provided an update on two key commitments of the Declaration –
the global compact on refugees, and the global compact for safe, orderly and
regular migration.

Mr. Guterres pointed to several priority areas for the year ahead as Member
States work to advance the two compacts, including re-establishing the
integrity of the refugee protection regime, developing national and
international cooperation mechanisms that take human mobility into account,
and greater accountability for the human traffickers and smugglers who profit
from exploiting the despair of the most vulnerable. The Special
Representative for International Migration, Louise Arbour, underscored that
the ability to better manage human mobility rests on both compacts being
widely-supported; human rights-centred, and with the needs of those most
vulnerable firmly at their heart.

Ms. Arbour, who is responsible for leading the follow-up to the migration-
related aspects of the 2016 High-level Summit, urged that the global compact
for safe, orderly and migration be grounded in reality.

“The overwhelming majority of migrants move in a well-regulated fashion.
Migration is a net positive to migrants and the communities from which they
come and in which they settle.”

The crises that drove the adoption of the New York Declaration have not
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abated, High Commissioner for Refugees Filippo Grandi told the gathering.
“And the need for international protection for those fleeing in search of
safety is more compelling than ever.”

He noted that the root causes of refugee flows and the triggers of irregular
migration are often intertwined, and in mixed migratory movements, refugees
and migrants often face overlapping risks.

“More safe and regular pathways for admission and the creation of a more
tolerant and accepting environment, would bring important benefits for both
groups,” he stated.

Not enough new antibiotics in the
pipeline, UN report warns

20 September 2017 – Too few new antibiotics are under development to combat
the growing threat of antimicrobial resistance, a United Nations report has
found.

The report released today by the World Health Organization (WHO) says most of
the drugs currently in the clinical pipeline are modifications of existing
classes of antibiotics and are only short-term solutions.

“Antimicrobial resistance is a global health emergency that will seriously
jeopardize progress in modern medicine,” said WHO Director-General Tedros
Adhanom in a press release.

The report found very few potential treatment options for those antibiotic-
resistant infections identified by WHO as posing the greatest threat to
health, including drug-resistant tuberculosis which kills around 250,000
people each year.

“There is an urgent need for more investment in research and development for
antibiotic-resistant infections including TB, otherwise we will be forced
back to a time when people feared common infections and risked their lives
from minor surgery,” Mr. Adhanom said.

In addition to multidrug-resistant tuberculosis, WHO has identified 12
classes of priority pathogens – some of them causing common infections such
as pneumonia or urinary tract infections – that are increasingly resistant to
existing antibiotics and urgently in need of new treatments.

The report identifies 51 new antibiotics and biologicals in clinical
development to treat priority antibiotic-resistant pathogens, as well as
tuberculosis and the sometimes deadly diarrhoeal infection Clostridium
difficile.
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Among all these candidate medicines, however, only eight are classed by WHO
as innovative treatments that will add value to the current antibiotic
treatment arsenal.

There is a serious lack of treatment options for multidrug- and extensively
drug-resistant M. tuberculosis and gram-negative pathogens, including
Acinetobacter and Enterobacteriaceae (such as Klebsiella and E.coli) which
can cause severe and often deadly infections that pose a particular threat in
hospitals and nursing homes.

The report also found that although oral antibiotics are essential for
treatment outside hospitals or in resource-limited settings, few are in the
pipeline.

“Pharmaceutical companies and researchers must urgently focus on new
antibiotics against certain types of extremely serious infections that can
kill patients in a matter of days because we have no line of defence,” said
Suzanne Hill, Director of the Department of Essential Medicines at WHO.

To counter this threat, WHO and the Drugs for Neglected Diseases Initiative
(DNDi) set up a research and development partnership.

According to Mario Raviglione, Director of the WHO Global Tuberculosis
Programme, research for tuberculosis is seriously underfunded, with only two
new antibiotics for treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis having reached
the market in over 70 years.

“If we are to end tuberculosis, more than $800 million per year is urgently
needed to fund research for new anti-tuberculosis medicines,” he said.

Treaty banning nuclear weapons opens
for signature at UN

20 September 2017 – The world’s first legally-binding treaty prohibiting
nuclear weapons opened for signature today at United Nations Headquarters in
New York at a ceremony at which speakers from international organizations,
governments and civil society hailed this milestone in achieving a world free
of such arsenals as well as the work that remains to be done.

“The Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons is the product of
increasing concerns over the risk posed by the continued existence of nuclear
weapons, including the catastrophic humanitarian and environmental
consequences of their use,” UN Secretary-General António Guterres said at the
ceremony, held on the margins of the General Assembly’s high-level debate.

“The Treaty is an important step towards the universally-held goal of a world

http://www.government-world.com/treaty-banning-nuclear-weapons-opens-for-signature-at-un/
http://www.government-world.com/treaty-banning-nuclear-weapons-opens-for-signature-at-un/
https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2017-09-20/secretary-generals-remarks-signing-ceremony-treaty-prohibition
https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2017-09-20/secretary-generals-remarks-signing-ceremony-treaty-prohibition
https://www.un.org/sg/en


free of nuclear weapons. It is my hope that it will reinvigorate global
efforts to achieve it,” he added, acknowledging the contributions made by
civil society and the hibakusha – the atomic bomb survivors.

At the same time, Mr. Guterres, highlighted the difficult road ahead by
recalling that there remain some 15,000 nuclear weapons in existence. “We
cannot allow these doomsday weapons to endanger our world and our children’s
future,” he said.

The Treaty – adopted on 7 July this year at a UN conference in New York by a
vote of 122 in favour to one against (Netherlands), with one abstention
(Singapore) – prohibits a full range of nuclear-weapon-related activities,
such as undertaking to develop, test, produce, manufacture, acquire, possess
or stockpile nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices, as well as
the use or threat of use of these weapons.

However, nuclear-armed States and most of their allies stayed out of the
negotiations. Immediately following its adoption, the United States, the
United Kingdom and France issued a joint press statement saying that they
“have not taken part in the negotiation of the treaty… and do not intend to
sign, ratify or ever become party to it.”

The Treaty will enter into force 90 days after it has been ratified by at
least 50 countries.

At today’s ceremony, chaired by UN High Representative for Disarmament
Affairs Izumi Nakamitsu, 41 countries signed the Treaty, with more expected
later in the day. The Holy See and Thailand not only signed but also ratified
it.

The President of the General Assembly, Miroslav Lajcák, noted at the ceremony
that the Treaty demonstrates the will of Member States to bring about change.

“It will raise public awareness about the risks of nuclear weapons. It will
keep us on track for achieving our goal of a world in which nuclear weapons
exist only in movies or books. But we need to do more to get the whole way
there.”

UN chief condemns terrorist attacks in
Nigeria, Cameroon

20 September 2017 – Secretary-General António Guterres has condemned the
terrorist attacks that took place earlier this week in Borno state, Nigeria,
as well as in Kossa, Cameroon, which targeted vulnerable people already
affected by Boko Haram violence.
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“The Secretary-General extends his condolences to the people and Governments
of Nigeria and Cameroon for the loss of life,” his spokesperson, Stéphane
Dujarric, said in a statement.

“He wishes a speedy recovery to those injured and calls for those responsible
for these repeated acts in the countries in the Lake Chad Basin to be swiftly
brought to justice.”

Mr. Guterres also reiterated the UN’s solidarity and support to the
Governments of the Lake Chad Basin countries in their fight against terrorism
and violent extremism.

Mauritanian minister cites country’s
successful efforts to combat terrorism

19 September 2017 – In his address to the United Nations General Assembly,
the Minister for Foreign Affairs and Cooperation of Mauritania, Isselkou Ould
Ahmed Izid Bih, welcomed the progress made in the fight against terrorism and
migration through an approach based on dialogue and openness.

After heavy fighting in 2010 and 2011, and despite a complex regional
situation, Mauritania has faced the threat of terrorism successfully. “We
have strengthened our defensive capacities while respecting human rights and
putting in place a policy of sustainable development,” he explained. In
addition, Mauritania has succeeded in building a constructive dialogue with
the opposition and civil society, improving governance and reforming
institutions, particularly with regard to women’s rights.

Mauritania, he continued, has reformed its legal frameworks on the basis of
international agreements, in particular, to better combat terrorism. To this
end, he noted the conclusion of agreements with some groups in order to allow
their members to reintegrate into society in a productive way.

Mauritania, in collaboration with the International Organization for
Migration (IOM), has eradicated illegal migration from its territory, the
Minister continued. “We also set out a roadmap on the fight against
terrorism, including through a social assistance program,” he said, adding
that repatriation programmes have also been implemented for migrants, in
order to enable them to return to the country under favourable conditions.

The Minister also spoke about the problems caused by climate change in the
Sahel region. In this regard, he encouraged all parties to the Paris
Agreement on climate change to honour their commitments in order to limit the
impacts of the phenomenon.
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